## **Virtual Mentor**

American Medical Association Journal of Ethics January 2009, Volume 11, Number 1: 49-53.

## HEALTH LAW Refusal of Emergency Care and Patient Dumping Jeffrey Kahntroff and Rochelle Watson

Gabino Olvera is a 42-year-old man who is mentally ill, paraplegic, and homeless. He was dropped off by Hollywood Presbyterian Medical Center in a soiled hospital gown with a catheter bag and no wheelchair in a neighborhood populated by many other homeless people [1]. Carol Ann Reyes, an elderly woman suffering from dementia, was dropped off by Kaiser Permanente Bellflower Medical Center in front of Union Rescue Mission, an organization that serves the needy and homeless, wearing just a hospital gown [1]. This practice is known as "patient dumping."

Patient dumping violates the federal Emergency Medical Treatment and Active Labor Act (EMTALA). Enacted in 1986, EMTALA seeks to prevent any refusal of care for patients who are unable to pay [2]. It imposes three requirements on any Medicare-participating hospital and enforces monetary sanctions against physicians or hospitals that do not comply [3]. Participating hospitals must: (1) conduct medical-screening examinations, (2) provide necessary stabilizing treatment to any patient seeking emergency medical care in an emergency department, and (3) hospitals that are unable to do (1) and (2) may transfer the patient to a facility that can provide those services in a manner that accords with EMTALA guidelines [4].

To establish a violation of EMTALA, "a plaintiff must demonstrate that (1) the hospital is a Medicare-participating hospital covered by EMTALA that operates an emergency department (or an equivalent treatment facility); (2) the patient arrived at the facility seeking treatment; and (3) the hospital either (a) did not afford the patient an appropriate screening to determine whether he or she had an emergency medical condition, or (b) bade farewell to the patient (whether by turning away, discharging, or improvidently transferring him or her) without first stabilizing the emergency medical condition" [5]. Forty-three of the 50 states have adopted statutes similar to the federal requirements [6-9].

Despite these statutes and penalties, hospitals have continued turning patients away. From 1996 to 2000, the watchdog organization Public Citizen confirmed violations from 527 hospitals in 46 states, as well as the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico [10]. Of the 527 hospitals, 117 had violated the act more than once, and for-profit hospitals were significantly more likely to do so [10].

EMTALA's inability to curb denial of treatment has been attributed to the ambiguity of the statutory provisions, poor enforcement mechanisms, and divergent judicial interpretations of the statutory provisions. A 2001 Office of the Inspector General (OIG) study revealed that emergency-care personnel and hospital staff are often

unaware of EMTALA provisions and policy changes, and, even when they are aware, there is uncertainty about the proper interpretation and application of the provisions [11]. Furthermore, most emergency personnel do not receive EMTALA guidelines [11].

Lack of uniformity in enforcing the provisions also contributes to their ineffectiveness. Some hospitals have a greater chance of being investigated than others, not because they are more prone to violate EMTALA terms, but because they are geographically closer to Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) regional offices [11]. The EMTALA enforcement process fails to notify hospitals that are at risk for violating the proper standard of care, and regional CMS offices often don't inform state survey agencies, hospitals, and peer-review organizations about their decisions [11]. Thus, statistics on violations are often inconsistent and incomplete.

Judicial decisions have also produced conflicting interpretations of what emergency personnel must do to comply with EMTALA. The EMTALA requirement that emergency personnel provide appropriate medical screening within the capability of the emergency department, for example, can be interpreted under an objectively reasonable standard, subjective standard, or burden-shifting standard [12-14]. There is discrepancy about whether physicians should be held to the negligence standard of care customary in the medical field, or whether EMTALA is governed by a strict liability standard [15]. Finally, disagreement persists over whether the three duties imposed on medical personnel-to provide an appropriate medical screening examination, to stabilize, and to appropriately transfer patients—are separate duties that should be considered individual causes of action under law or whether they should be viewed conjunctively [16, 17]. The divergent standards of judicial interpretation further hamper EMTALA's effectiveness by creating inconsistent standards of compliance. Emergency personnel are not able to comply with EMTALA provisions because it is not clear what exactly is required of them, and case law has only exacerbated the problem.

Despite EMTALA's shortcomings, the statute is not without bite. The OIG recorded eight violations of EMTALA in November 2008 [18]. Baptist Hospital, Inc., in Florida, agreed to pay \$22,500 to settle allegations that it failed to perform a medical screening on a suicidal man. After informing the registrar that his suicidal thoughts were growing stronger, the patient was informed that he would have to continue to wait—he then proceeded outside and lacerated his right arm [18]. Cumberland County Hospital System, Inc., in North Carolina, agreed to pay \$42,500 to settle claims that it unsuccessfully provided appropriate medical screening or stabilized a suicidal 13-year-old girl. The physician saw the patient for 5 minutes before releasing her. Fifty minutes later, the patient jumped out of a car traveling approximately 40 miles per hour and fractured her skull [18].

Recent cases in Los Angeles demonstrate that the threat of large fines might deter the practice of patient dumping under state law. The Los Angeles City attorney secured a

settlement with Methodist Hospital amid allegations of patient dumping that required the hospital to implement detailed protocols for the discharge of homeless patients. The hospital will also contribute \$215,000 to fund recuperative care beds for homeless individuals at the Salvation Army's Bell Shelter and pay \$5,000 in civil penalties and \$20,000 in investigative costs [19]. Kaiser Hospital reached a similar agreement in May 2007, resulting in court-ordered protocols for the proper discharge of homeless patients, as well as \$500,000 in donations to a charitable foundation that offers services to the homeless and \$5,000 in civil penalties [19].

In response to recent incidents in California, Los Angeles passed a city ordinance that prohibits transporting or arranging for the transport of patients to somewhere other than their home without their written consent [20]. A violation of the ordinance warrants a \$25,000 penalty for the misdemeanor and the suspension of the hospital's Medicare finding for at least 5 years [20].

The underfunded health care system in the United States drives the practices of patient dumping and refusal of care. Caring for patients who do not have insurance is costly, and much of the treatment often goes without reimbursement. From 1994 to 2005, the number of emergency department visits increased 18 percent from 93.4 million to 110.2 million annually, a rate that coincided with the rising costs of care and lower reimbursement by managed-care organizations and other payers, including Medicare and Medicaid [21]. The trend disproportionately affects low-income patients, who generally do not have access to health care and often seek it in emergency rooms. In response to the rising costs of medical care, states have implemented a series of measures directed at lowering costs, including reductions in Medicaid eligibility, benefits, and provider payments [22]. As Clay Mickel, spokesman for the American Hospital Association, stated, "The real problem is that the government has not acknowledged that caring for the indigent is its responsibility" [23]. The solution to patient dumping may lie in addressing its root causes rather than strengthening the enforcement mechanisms in EMTALA and similar state statutes.

## **Notes and References**

- Anderson T. Lawsuit claims paraplegic dumped medical: hospital van allegedly left ailing patient on skid row. *Los Angeles Daily News*. January 18, 2008.
- 2. Pub L 99-272, Title IX, 9121(b), 100 Stat 164 (1986).
- 3. Examination and treatment for emergency medical conditions and women in labor. 42 USC sec 1395dd (2006).
- 4. The statute prescribes that: (1) a hospital with an emergency department must screen the patient to see if an emergency exists within its capabilities; (2) if the hospital must provide treatment or transfer the patient to another hospital; and (3) if the patient's condition has not been stabilized, the hospital may not transfer the patient unless (a) he or she requests it in writing or an authorized professional certifies that another hospital's treatment would outweigh the risks of transport, and (b) the transferring hospital provides treatment

minimizing risks and provides transportation and medical records to the destination hospital.

- 5. Lima-Rivera v Uhs, 476 F Supp 2d 92 (DPR 2007).
- 6. California Health and Safety Code Section 1317, 1317 2-2a (West 2000).
- 7. Colo. Rev. Stat. 26-15-101 to 26-15-113 (West 1986).
- 8. Fla Stat Ann 395.1041(3)(a) (Harrison 1998).
- 9. Ga Code Ann 31-8-40 to 31-8-46 (1996).
- 10. Black K, Wolfe SM. Questionable hospitals: 527 hospitals that violate the emergency medical treatment and labor act: a detailed look at patient dumping. 2001. http://www.citizen.org/documents/qhcompletereport.pdf. Accessed December 3, 2008.
- 11. U.S. Department of Health & Human Services Office of the Inspector General. The emergency medical treatment and labor act: survey of hospital emergency departments 1-2. 2001.
- 12. Correa v Hospital San Francisco, 69 F3d 1184 (1st Cir 1995).
- 13. *Gatewood v Washington Healthcare Corp.*, 933 F2d 1037, 1041 (DC Cir 1991).
- 14. Power v Arlington Hospital Ass'n, 42 F3d 851 (4th Cir 1994).
- 15. Abercrombie v Osteopathic Hospitals Founds Ass'n, 950 F2d 676, 681 (10th Cir 1991).
- 16. Lopez-Soto v Hywayek, 175 F3d 170 (1st Cir. 1999).
- 17. Bryan v Rectors & Visitors of the University of Virginia Medical Center, 95 F3d 349, 350 (4th Cir 1996).
- U.S. Department of Health & Human Services Office of the Inspector General. Patient dumping. http://www.oig.hhs.gov/fraud/enforcement/cmp/patient\_dumping.asp. 2008. Accessed November 14, 2008.
- Delgadillo response to patient dumping [news release]. Los Angeles, CA: L.A. City Attorney Rocky Delgadillo secures settlement with hospital over patient dumping. June 26, 2008. http://www.lacity.org/atty/attypress/attyattypress6954091\_06262008.pdf. Accessed November 15, 2008.
- 20. Dimassa CM. LA council gives early ok to patient dumping fine. *Los Angeles Times*. May 15, 2008.
- 21. O'Shea JS. The crisis in hospital emergency departments: overcoming the burden of federal regulation. *Backgrounder*. July 9, 2007.
- 22. Smith V, Ramesh R, Gifford K, et al. The continuing Medicaid budget challenge: state Medicaid spending growth and cost containment in fiscal years 2004 and 2005. http://www.kff.org/medicaid/upload/The-Continuing-Medicaid-Budget-Challenge-State-Medicaid-Spending-Growth-and-Cost-Containment-in-Fiscal-Years-2004-and-2005-Results-from-a-50-State-Survey.pdf. 2004. Accessed November 14, 2008.
- 23. Reinhold R. Treating an outbreak of patient dumping in Texas. *New York Times*. May 25, 1986.

Jeffrey Kahntroff is a second-year law student at the University of Maryland School of Law in Baltimore, and a staff editor for the *Journal of Health Care Law & Policy*. He is interested in mental health law research and general health law.

Rochelle Watson is a third-year student at the University of Maryland School of Law in Baltimore, and an articles editor for the *Journal of Health Care Law & Policy*. Her primary research interests are poverty law and individual rights and liberties.

## **Related in VM**

Defining Hospitals' Obligation To Stabilize Patients under EMTALA, November 2006

The viewpoints expressed on this site are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

Copyright 2009 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.